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B R O M S G R O V E  D I S T R I C T  C O U N C I L 
 

MEETING OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE 
 

FRIDAY, 8TH JULY 2011 AT 2.00 P.M. 
 
 
 

PRESENT: Independent Members: Mr. N. A. Burke (Chairman) 
 
District Councillors: L. C. R.  Mallett and Mrs. M. A. Sherrey JP 
 
Parish Councils' Representatives: Mr. J. Cypher (during Minute No's. 
13/11 to 15/11) and Mr. I. A. Hodgetts 
 
Investigating Officer: Mrs. V. Brown 
 

 Officers: Mrs. S. Sellers and Ms. D. Parker-Jones 
  
 Observers: Complainant and her husband for Agenda Item No. 15/11    

 
 
 

13/11 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Ms. K. J. Sharpe (Vice-Chairman, 
Independent Member), Mrs. G. Bell (Independent Member) and District 
Councillors Mrs. S. J. Baxter and S. R. Colella. 
 
Apologies were also received from Mrs. K. May, Deputy Parish Councils' 
Representative, who was unable to substitute for Mr. J. Cypher for agenda 
item 5 (Consideration of Investigating Officer's Final Report into Complaint 
References 03/10 and 04/10). 
 

14/11 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
No declarations of interest were received. 
 
Mr. Cypher stated that he would be standing down for Agenda Item No. 5 
(Consideration of Investigating Officer's Final Report into Complaint 
References 03/10 and 04/10) as the Parish Representatives on the 
Committee were not permitted to participate in the consideration of complaints 
against Members of their own parish council. 
 

15/11 FINAL DETERMINATION OF COMPLAINT REFERENCE 94/09  
 
Further to Minute No. 53/10 of the meeting of the Standards Committee held 
on 23rd March 2011, the Committee considered a report of the Investigating 
Officer on an alleged failure by former District Councillor Mrs Jean Luck to 
follow the Code of Conduct. 
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The complaint concerned an allegation that Mrs. Luck had failed to treat 
others with respect and had used her position to confer a disadvantage. 
 
A report of the Investigating Officer dated 24th February 2011, which had 
found that Mrs. Luck had failed to follow the Code of Conduct in relation to the 
allegation, was considered.  The Committee was asked to determine whether, 
based on the facts set out in the report and the representations made at the 
hearing, it agreed with the Investigating Officer's findings.   
 
Further to the Investigating Officer's report having been made public at the 
consideration meeting in March, a request was received from the complainant 
for her identity to remain confidential.  The Committee considered the request 
and agreed that, in the circumstances detailed, the complainant's identity 
could remain confidential.  Any public copies of the report would therefore be 
redacted to remove the personal details of the complainant, together with any 
additional personal information. 
 
It was noted that Mrs Luck had opted not to attend the hearing, or to be 
represented or to provide any written representations in support of her case.  
Mrs Luck had further advised the Council's Ethical Standards Officer that she 
was happy for the hearing to proceed in her absence. 
 
RESOLVED: 
(a) that Mrs. Luck had failed to follow the Code of Conduct by being in 

breach of Part 1 paragraph 3 (1) in that she failed to treat others with 
respect, and paragraph 6 (a) in that she had used her position to confer 
a disadvantage; and 

(b) that Mrs. Luck be censured for breaching the Code of Conduct.  
 
RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE AUTHORITY 
The Committee made the following recommendation to the authority:  
(a) that in light of the outcome of the case that the Members of the Council 

should be reminded of the importance of treating all their ward 
members with respect when dealing with casework, and of the need to 
ensure that they always respond to requests for help in a balanced and 
fair way. 

 
For information the Committee was advised of a forthcoming training session 
for Members on the Role of the Ward Councillor and it was confirmed that a 
further reminder for the training session would be sent to all Members of the 
Council. 
 
(A copy of the Committee's full decision, together with the reasons for it, is 
appended.) 
 

16/11 EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  
 
The Committee considered whether or not to exclude the public from the 
meeting for the consideration of Agenda Item No. 5; Consideration of 
Investigating Officer's Final Report into Complaint References 03/10 and 
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04/10.  In doing so, the Chairman announced that the meeting be adjourned to 
take legal advice. 
 
Accordingly, the meeting was adjourned from 4.08pm to 4.18pm. 
 
Having reconvened, the Deputy Monitoring Officer summarised the legal 
advice given to the Committee and confirmed that the Committee had agreed 
to lift the exemption as it was not felt that the public interest in maintaining the 
exemption outweighed the public interest in disclosing the information.  It was 
noted however that the Investigating Officer's report contained certain 
personal information, some of which also fell within the category of sensitive 
material, meaning suitably redacted copies only of the report could be made 
available to the public.    
 
RESOLVED that the public not be excluded from the meeting during the 
consideration of Agenda Item No. 5 and that the relevant reports therefore be 
placed in the public domain. 
 

17/11 CONSIDERATION OF INVESTIGATING OFFICER'S FINAL REPORT INTO 
COMPLAINT REFERENCES 03/10 AND 04/10  
 
Further to a referral from the Standards Assessment Sub-Committee on 15th 
June 2010, the Committee was asked to give consideration, under regulation 
17 of the Standards Committee (England) Regulations 2008, to two 
complaints made against Alvechurch Parish Councillor David Matthews.  The 
complaints were that Councillor Matthews had allegedly failed to declare an 
interest at three Alvechurch Parish Council meetings. 
 
The Investigating Officer had produced a single report which dealt with both 
complaints.  Members were asked to consider the Investigating Officer's report 
and finding as to whether there had been a failure on the part of Councillor 
Matthews to comply with the Alvechurch Parish Council Code of Conduct. 
 
RESOLVED that the Investigating Officer's finding of a failure by Councillor 
Matthews to comply with the Alvechurch Parish Council Code of Conduct be 
considered at a hearing of the Standards Committee conducted under 
regulation 18 of the Standards Committee (England) Regulations 2008.    
 
 

The meeting closed at 4.25 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 
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Appendix 
 
 
BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE HEARING 
 
FULL WRITTEN DECISION 
 
Reference number 94/09 
 
 
Member subject to allegation   Mrs. J. D. Luck   
 
Investigating Officer    Mrs. V. Brown 
 
Date of report:      24 February 2011 
 
Name of Member’s representative:   N/A 
 
Relevant authority concerned:    Bromsgrove District Council 
 
Date of the hearing:     08 July 2011 
 
Names of Standards Committee members: 
 

      Chairman: Mr. N. A. Burke 
        Mr. J. Cypher 
       Mr. I. A. Hodgetts 
       Councillor Luke Mallett 
       Councillor Mrs. M. Sherrey 
 
        
 
Standards Committee Legal Adviser:  Mrs. S. Sellers 
 
Committee Services Officer:    Ms. D. Parker-Jones  
 
 
 
Referral for investigation and subject matter of complaint 
 
 
 
In September 2009 a complaint was made to the Standards Committee that 
Mrs. Jean Luck (who was a District Councillor at the relevant time) had given 
information to EON that electricity was being illegally abstracted at the 
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complainant’s address.  The complaint was considered by the Standards 
Assessment Sub-Committee on 09 December 2009 and referred for local 
investigation.  The Monitoring Officer appointed Mrs. V. Brown as the 
Investigating Officer. 
 
In the course of her investigation the Investigating Officer found out that the 
Subject Member had spoken to planning officers about planning applications 
made by the complainant.  At the time those conversations took place the 
Subject Member would have been aware of the Standards investigation.  The 
matter was considered again by the Standards Sub-Assessment Committee 
on 31 March 2010.  The Standards Assessment Sub-Committee directed that 
the investigation be expanded to include the involvement of the Subject 
Member in the planning applications. 
 
The Investigating Officer's report into the complaints was issued on 24 
February 2011.  The Investigating Officer’s report was considered by the 
Standards Committee on 23 March 2011.  The Committee accepted the 
Investigating Officer's findings of “no breach” in relation the allegation that the 
Subject Member had brought the authority into disrepute by speaking to EON, 
and by involving herself in the complainant’s planning application.  The 
Committee also accepted the finding of “no breach” in relation to the issue of 
the Subject Member having used her position improperly to confer an 
advantage by involving herself in the complainant’s planning application. 
 
The remaining two allegations where the Investigating Officer recommended 
that there had been a failure to follow the Code were referred to the Standards 
Committee for hearing.   
 
The Subject Member did not stand for re-election in the District Elections in 
May 2011 and accordingly she ceased to be a member of the authority on 09 
May 2011. 
 
 
 
Summary of the Allegation 
 
 
That Mrs. Luck failed to comply with the Code of Conduct for Bromsgrove 
District Council as follows:- 
  

• By failing to treat others with respect by reporting the 
complainant to EON contrary to para 3 of the Code of Conduct. 

• By using her position to confer a disadvantage by reporting the 
complainant to EON contrary to para 6 of the Code of Conduct. 
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Preliminary Issues 
 
 
The Standards Committee had decided at the hearing on 31 March 2011 to lift 
the exemption on the complaint being considered in private session.  
Accordingly the committee reports and the Investigating Officers reports were 
released into the public domain with the papers being redacted to remove any 
personal information.   
 
The Standards Committee considered a request made by the complainant 
that her name be excluded from the papers and that they should not be 
identified during the hearing.  Having retired to take legal advice the 
Committee agreed to the request by the complainant. Legal advice was given 
that the normal test is for there to be a presumption in favour of hearings 
taking place in public to promote transparency.  However, there can be 
exceptions to this and in this case the complainant was not asking for the 
hearing to be held in private but that their name be kept confidential. 
  
The Standards Committee was advised that Mrs. Luck had been informed of 
the hearing date but contacted the Ethical Standards Officer to say that she 
would not be attending.  The Committee did not identify any need to adjourn 
the hearing and decided to proceed in the absence of the Subject Member. 
 
Findings of fact 
 
 
The facts set out in paragraphs 4.1 to 4.58 of the Investigating Officer’s 
Report were undisputed and were therefore adopted by the Committee as the 
facts of the matter.  The Committee further noted that although Mrs. Luck was 
no longer an elected member as she had not stood for re-election in May 
2011, at the time of the events in question she had been a Councillor with 
many years of experience. 
 
 
Summary of submissions by the Investigating Officer 
 
 
Mrs. Brown confirmed that the contents of her report were correct and 
accurate.  She explained the reasoning she had applied in reaching her 
conclusions that based on the facts Mrs. Luck has breached the Code of 
Conduct.    
 
Summary of submissions by the Subject Member 
 
 
Mrs. Luck was not present and had not submitted any representations in 
writing. 
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Finding as to whether the Subject Member had failed to follow the Code 
including reasons 
 
 
The Standard Committee found that Mrs. Jean Luck had failed to follow the 
Code of Conduct as regards treating others with respect (para 3) and using 
her position to confer a disadvantage (para 6). 
 
The reasons for the Committee’s decision were as follows:- 
 

• At the time Mrs. Luck made the phone call to Eon to report the activities 
at the complainant’s address she was clearly acting in her capacity as 
a Councillor.  This is evidenced by the records disclosed by Eon. 

 
• Mrs. Luck failed to treat the complainant with respect.  The Committee 

noted that there was an imbalance of relationships as between Mrs. 
Luck and neighbour “A” and Mrs. Luck and the complainant.  Mrs. Luck 
placed undue weight on the information she had been told about the 
complainant by neighbour “A”.  She assumed that the complainant was 
acting wrongfully without making any further enquiries or speaking to 
the complainant directly.  Mrs. Luck carried out her ward member role 
in this matter in a way that was not balanced or fair to the complainant.  
Her actions resulted in the complainant being investigated by Eon for 
unlawful abstraction of electricity when in reality the complainant had 
not done anything wrong. 

 
• As an experienced Councillor Mrs. Luck should have realised that 

reporting a safety hazard to Eon would have been acceptable but 
passing on information about an individual that she had taken as 
hearsay from a neighbour was not appropriate and in doing so she 
overstepped what was acceptable in her role as ward councillor. 

 
• Based on the way in which Mrs. Luck chose to act in relation to the 

information from neighbour “A” the Committee finds that Mrs. Luck did 
not treat the complainant with respect and that Mrs. Luck used her 
position to confer a disadvantage. 

 
 
 
The Sanctions imposed and reasons for them 
 
 
The Committee was advised by the Legal Officer that due to Mrs. Luck no 
longer being a Councillor the options as to sanction were either to take no 
action or to censure Mrs. Luck.  The Committee was also referred to the  
Standards for England guidance in deciding what penalty to impose.  
 
Having taken into account the facts of the case and the Standards for England 
guidance the Committee decided that Mrs Luck be censured for breaching the 
Code of Conduct. 
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In considering the penalty the Committee had regard to the following: 
 

• The fact that Mrs. Luck has been a Councillor for many years and has 
contributed to the community. 

 
• The fact that on this occasion as an experienced Councillor Mrs. Luck 

should have realised that reporting hearsay to the Eon was not 
acceptable. 

. 
 
Recommendations to the authority 
 
 
The Committee recommended to the authority as follows:- 
 
That in light of the outcome of the case that the Members of the Council 
should be reminded of the importance of treating all their ward members with 
respect when dealing with case work and of the need to ensure that they 
always respond to requests for help in a balanced and fair way. 
 
The Committee was also advised of a forthcoming training session for 
Members on the Role of the Ward Councillor and it was confirmed that a 
further reminder for the training session would be sent to all Members of the 
Council. 
 
 
Right of Appeal 
 
 
A Member subject to a Standards Committee finding has the right to apply in 
writing to the First-tier Tribunal of the General Regulatory Chamber (Local 
Government Standards in England) for permission to appeal the Standards 
Committee’s finding.   
 
A request for permission to appeal has to be made to the First-tier Tribunal 
within 28 days of the Member’s receipt of the Standards Committee’s full 
written decision. 

 
 
 
 
………………………………………........ 
Chairman of the Standards Committee 
 
 
Dated:   
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